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accept NJP or demand trial by court-martial and severely diminished your ability to properly 
prepare for the NJP proceeding; (5) the Preliminary Inquiry (PI) relied almost exclusively on 
unsworn summaries of witness interviews, which were considered by the commander at NJP; (6) 
the investigating officer’s (IO’s) decision to create summaries of interviews with “witnesses” is a 
complete miscarriage of justice. The summaries have no indicia of reliability as they are unsworn 
interpretations of what the IO thought he heard the “witnesses” tell him; and (7) you did not have 
the benefit of requesting witnesses at NJP.   
 
The Board noted that a command directed PI substantiated allegations that you sexually harassed 
your female students, made a false official statement to the IO and wrongfully requested 
payment from a student for a hotel room.  The Board also noted that your commanding officer 
(CO) found you guilty at NJP and awarded a PLOR for violating three specifications of Article 
92, Uniform Code of Military Justice (UCMJ), the Navy Sexual Harassment Prevention and 
Response Program by making deliberate and unwelcome verbal comments of a sexual nature and 
Article 133, UCMJ for wrongfully requesting payment from your student for half of your hotel 
room during a cross-country flight.  The Board noted, too, that you acknowledged your Article 
31, UCMJ Rights, you elected to appear before your commanding officer (CO), you elected not 
to have a lawyer present, and you accepted NJP.   
 
The Board substantially concurred with the AO that your record remain unchanged.  In this 
regard, the Board noted that your 9 May 2019 BOI unanimously found that the specified reasons 
for separation are not supported by sufficient evidence to warrant separation for cause.  The 
Board also noted that according to 10 U.S. Code § 1182, the Secretary of the military department 
concerned shall convene boards of inquiry at such times and places as the Secretary may 
prescribe to receive evidence and make findings and recommendations as to whether an officer 
who is required under section 1181 of this title to show cause for retention on active duty should 
be retained on active duty.  The Board determined that statute clearly distinguished BOIs as a 
separate proceeding convened to determine suitability for retention based upon previously 
adjudicated misconduct and your BOI’s finding and recommendation for retention has no 
bearing on your CO’s finding of guilt at your NJP.  The Board also determined that BOIs are not 
convened as a punitive review of NJP, BOI findings are not an exoneration of charges and you 
could have been appealed your NJP on the basis that it was unjust, but you elected not to.  
According to the Manual for Courts-Martial (2016 ed.) if you considered your punishment to be 
unjust or disproportionate to the offense, you had the right to appeal through the proper channels 
to the next superior authority.  The Board further noted that after consulting with defense counsel 
a few days after your BOI, you still elected not to appeal his NJP.  Accordingly, the Board 
determined that you were afforded due process according to regulations.   
 
Concerning your contention that your right to counsel was violated and you were not afforded 
the right to consult with counsel, the Board noted your 9 August 2018 Notification and Election 
of Rights, contrary to your contentions you indicated that you spoke with counsel, you accepted 
NJP, you acknowledged that acceptance of NJP does not precluded further administrative action 
against you including being processed for an administrative discharge, you requested a personal 
appearance before the CO and indicated that you provided written matters.  The Board also noted 
your 10 August 2018 Acknowledgement and Waiver of Rights, in which you acknowledged your 
right to consult with a lawyer, you elected not to remain silent, you elected not to consult with a 






